MINUTES OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING OF THE ANTIGUA HOTELS & TOURIST ASSOCIATION HELD AT Sandals Grande Antigua on Thursday 18th July 2013 

Meeting commenced: 8:40am

Andrew Hedley called the meeting to order.  He thanked the members for their attendance and was pleased with the overall turnout for the AGM.

Adoption of Agenda: Patrick Ryan, seconded by Alison Sly- Adams.

Confirmation of Minutes:   Tony Johnson, seconded by Alison Sly-Adams    

 Present:
Ferry Zievinger

Grand Pineapple
Courtney Miller

Sandals Antigua 
Andrew Hedley

Jumby Bay
Donni Dowe 


Antigua Village 
Alex de Brito 


Elite Island Resorts
Tony Johnson


Siboney Beach Club
Simonetta Di Barbora 
Buccaneer Beach Club 
Bernadette David

Ellen Bay Cottages
Antoine Brown

St. James’s Club
Christopher Eastmond

Curtain Bluff 
Vere Ford


Heritage Hotel
Andrew Michelin

Cocos & Keyonna Beach Club
Lorraine Headley

Keyonna Beach Hotel 
Kevin Jackman

Tranquility Bay 
Vernon Jeffers 

Jolly Beach Resort 
Guillermo Guerra

Emerald Cove
Daniel Cadet 


Cedar Valley Golf Course 
Natasha Ley


Courts 
Tanya Edwards 

Courts 
Geneta Henry 


Courts 
Nicola Antonio

Suntours 
Cindy Grant 


Kennedy’s 
Glentis Goodwin

Kennedy’s 
Patrick Ryan


Brysons 
Mark Ryan


Brysons 
Kara Doherty


LIME
Alison Sly-Adams 

Antigua Nice 
Tracy Guerrero 

Indigo Event Services
Alynda Gregory 

Dollar Rent a Car 
Karen Budd


Virgin Holidays 
Bernard Ho 


Virgin Atlantic Airways 

AHTA Staff 
Neil Forrester 


Manager 
Anthea Watkins 

Admin. Assistant
Thalia Burton 


Secretary

Carol Williams 

AHTA Media 

BUSINESS SESSION

Matters Arising From the Minutes
No matters arising from the Minutes for discussion.

Welcome Remarks
Andrew Hedley, Chairman of the Association addressed the members on the following:

· His was surprised at the turnout, of not only hotel members but the Associate membership.  He made mention of the diverse grouping in attendance namely Courts, LIME, Kennedy’s and the Airlines.  He noted this support is what is needed for success in the industry.

· The Board’s focus for the last year was to keep the Association relevant, grow membership while keeping existing members.  There is a collective belief amongst the members the Association had a successful two years.

· States the future seems worrying with regard to tourist arrivals and it is important for all to keep their product relevant.

· Delighted to have Richard Doumeng in attendance.  
· Benefits of the Association affiliation with CHTA.

· Involvement of the Antigua & Barbuda Tourism Authority (ABTA) and the monitoring of the 2% Marketing Fund. 

· Representation on the Marketing Committee of the ABTA to influence the decision making in marketing the destination.

· Thanked Neil for his stewardship and mainly for his focus on training.    

 The Chairman invited GM of the AHTA, Neil Forrester, to make his report on his stewardship of the Association and a review of the affairs of the organization over the last two years. The General Manager advised that it was a pleasure to have a large turnout and urged the members for their continued participation and involvement of the Association.   

Financial Update
Neil reported that the financial standing of the AHTA was reflecting a loss due to ASW having major financial loss in the current year and also the previous. 

Board of Directors’ Absence

Ted Isaac - Retired from the industry  

Richard Michelin – migrated to St Lucia

Paolo Rovoletti- migrated to Puerto Rico 


AHTA Structure

· The organisational structure of AHTA remained the same with three employees.  General Manager Neil Forrester, Admin Assistant – Anthea Watkins and Secretary – Thalia Burton.  
· When changing the structure of ASW, it was discovered that AHTA did not exist as a company since 1980.  This has since been rectified and AHTA is now listed as a not for profit company. As at November 2012, AHTA is now AHTA (INC).  As a result, AHTA is now required to pay ABST and will change the way we do business.

Membership
AHTA initiated a free year of membership to hotels outside the membership.  Some properties embraced the idea others have not been receptive to the benefits.  As a result the membership will see a decline in numbers following the free year initiative.  In July 2012, the hotel membership represented 37 hotels with just over 3000 rooms.  In 2013 there was an increase to 41 hotels including Anchorage Inn, Coco Rose, Oceanic View Cottages and City View.  Associate membership saw a slight decrease from 55 to 51.  Airline membership increased to 4 members with the addition of Virgin Atlantic.


Activities Update

Antigua Sailing Week Update
· Neil Forrester outlined the future of Antigua Sailing Week and what it means for AHTA.  Believes recession took a toll on the event but showing sign of recovery. ASW was the property of AHTA since 1967 but is now being managed by Alison Sly-Adams owner of Mainstay for the last 3 years.  Neil Forrester commended the efforts of Alison Sly-Adams and Kathy Lammers who continue to manage the event despite the difficulties.  He is currently in the process of separating AHTA & ASW.  AHTA to oversee management of the event for the next 3 years but will see full transition in 6 years.  Andrew Michelin agrees that this was a necessary move.  
· Tight control created a deficit of 15,000.00

· Believes ASW is still relevant for the destination


Government Relations 
· Continued partnership and involvement with the Ministry of Tourism and the Tourism Authority.
· Lobbying for better application and collection of 2% marketing fund.  Realised that monies were deposited to central funds rather than 2% funds.  Working towards recovering loss.  The fund is utilised efficiently and being used for marketing purposes.  
· Regular meeting held with Ministers of Finance and Tourism
· Lobbied WIOC to reduce the price of bulk LPG which resulted in substantial savings to all properties.

Destination Marketing
Website
· Increased online presence.  

· Webpages are updated on a daily basis and the addition of statistics online.  

· Currently working with Antigua Nice on new design should go live in a couple of months.
· Last year the AHTA partnered with Regatta to start our version of Expedia called www.bookantiguanow.com.  Webpage was recently updated and linked through Trip Advisor.  Already deemed a success 28/30 hotels listed got bookings. 
Marketing

· Produced a new hotel directory for 2013 and updated the 3 themed brochures for Weddings & Honeymoons, Spas and Small Hotels.

· ATHA’s participation at a number of tradeshows to include Boston Globe, Salon International Tourisme Voyages, OSSN Home Based Agents Forum, SMART and Destination Expo.
· AHTA in collaboration with MOT and ABTA facilitated 14 Press & FAM trips since July from the UK, Canada, Italy and Germany.
Human Resources

· In 2010, the AHTA established a Retirement Fund for all hotels under the AHTA/ABWU Collective Agreement.  To date, the fund comprises 17 hotels with around 2000 workers.  Fund stands at just under EC$5 million.

· In October 2013, AHTA and ABWU introduced the Hospitality Industry Group Life and Medical Plan for line staff with State Insurance Corporation.  Open for all AHTA members.
· Training in partnership with UWI Open Campus.  To date, 73 persons completed the Supervisory Management Course.

· Customer Service training with David Stuart held in October 2012.

· Palm trees across the island were dying due to Lethal Yellowing.  A workshop was held at Sandals with Richard Maxwell of Palmtree Saver and Dr. Gore-Francis of PPU. 
· Servsafe Training with Chef Jeff Rotz.   A total of 66 persons sat their Certified Food Protection Manager exam.

· Disaster Preparedness Workshop in partnership with NODS

· First Aid CPR training in partnership with St. John’s Ambulance in April 2013 – 60 persons were certified. 

· A number of scholarships have been awarded through collaboration with CHTAEF and the AHTA.  From 2010 – 2013 a total of 21 students received over US100,000.00 in scholarships.  Three 3 years ago the AHTA has also offered scholarships to students to attend ABHTI. 

Neil Forrester touched briefly on Crime Stoppers advised it has been a challenge sourcing funding.  More emphasis will be placed in the coming year.  

Neil Forrester invited Richard Doumeng of CHTA to address the local membership about what is happening at CHTA.  He applauded CHTAEF for their hard work and for providing the wonderful opportunities for upcoming further leaders.

Guest Speaker Comments 
· Richard said he was delighted to be invited to speak in his capacity as Chairman of CHTA.

· Believes there is strength in numbers and we are all stronger together just by being involved in the local and Caribbean Associations. 
· Agrees that CHTA loss the trust of its members and should do more for members who entrusted them with executing the agenda of CHTA. Many companies are only members of CHTA so they can participate in Marketplace.
· Encourages the pooling of resources to reclaim the share of the region.  He believes the Caribbean should stop competing against each other.  

· Steps taken to justify the relevance of CHTA includes: better addressing the needs of its members, bringing likeminded people together , bringing back CHIC and Taste of the Caribbean.


Other Comments
Andrew Michelin added:

· He believes voting should take place at marketplace instead of in June.  CHTA lacks transparency and the people are unfriendly.
· The product is not enough.  Efforts should be made to shorten the time it takes to get airline passengers to the beaches.  He emphasized that customs should move up on the list of priorities.
· Believes the hotels need a closer relationship with immigration and customs officers.  
· Work closely with ABAA in the near future.

Patrick Ryan shared the following information:

· Changes in the management structure of ABAA in HR, Finance, Legal Analyst and Maintenance

· Brazilian contractors will finalize the construction on the ramp after outstanding debt was  paid

· Air Traffic Controllers will meet with the government to renegotiate their contracts. 

· His concerns on the new airport mechanical workings are all Chinese manufactured.      

Andrew Hedley welcomed Mr. Michelin’s involvement with the future board and noted that his concerns were shared.  He maintains optimism of building stronger relations.

Election
Neil Forrester informed the members that the current Board had proposed a slate of candidates for the next 2 years.  If the proposed slate was not agreed upon, voting would be according to the laws of the AHTA’s constitution.    He advised an AHTA Board could consist of the following:
9 Directors 
2 Associate Members 
1 Airline Member 
1 Honorary Member 
2 Other 

Neil Forrester announced the list of names that were put forward for nomination to the board. Nominees were as follows:
Andrew Hedley (Chairman)
Vernon Jeffers (1st Vice Chairman)
Alex de Brito  (2nd Vice Chairman)
Fiona Bailey 
Christ Eastmond 
James Lane 
Courtney Miller 
Ian Fraser 
Lorraine Headley 
Daniel Cadet (Associate Director)
Eliane Matthews (Associate Director)
Gaye Hechme (Associate Director)
Alison Sly Adams (ASW Director)
Patrick Ryan (Airport Representative)
Bernard Ho (Airline Director) 
Tony Johnson (Hon. Director)

Donni Dowe moved that the Board accept the slate of candidates. Tony Johnson seconded the motion.
Meeting adjourned 10:00am
